



The International Journal of the History of Sport

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/fhsp20

Basketball Returns Home: The Diffusion and Translocation of Basketball to Scotland

Ross Walker

To cite this article: Ross Walker (2024) Basketball Returns Home: The Diffusion and Translocation of Basketball to Scotland, The International Journal of the History of Sport, 41:7, 653-673, DOI: <u>10.1080/09523367.2024.2387633</u>

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/09523367.2024.2387633

© 2024 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group



0

Published online: 17 Aug 2024.

Submit your article to this journal 🖸

Article views: 204



View related articles 🖸

🕨 View Crossmark data 🗹



OPEN ACCESS

Check for updates

Basketball Returns Home: The Diffusion and Translocation of Basketball to Scotland

Ross Walker

Faculty of Health Sciences and Sport, University of Stirling, Stirling, UK

ABSTRACT

The early history of basketball and its diffusion to Scotland is yet to be fully acknowledged and recorded. Two themes are addressed in this article: the spread of basketball worldwide and the process of its translocation to a new country; and whether it was voluntarily accepted or culturally imposed or both upon its new host. Some of the preliminary contributions to knowledge about the global diffusion of basketball during its infancy are added to and reimagined, with a specific focus regarding the arrival and infancy of basketball in Scotland. Based on a body of empirical evidence from the British Newspaper Archive alongside the Archive and Special Collection at Springfield College in conjunction with secondary sources which document the inception of basketball in Britain and Scotland, four potential entry points and groups who were responsible for translocating basketball to Scotland are examined. The four: Hampstead College graduates; Scottish-based Young Men's Christian Association (YMCA) workers; Scottish sojourners; and Mormon Missionaries. In the process, other possibilities including Springfield graduates and James Naismith are disregarded. To start, the origins of basketball in the United States and its Scottish connections are outlined, before denoting the inception of basketball in the United Kingdom and Scotland.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 18 April 2024 Accepted 25 July 2024

KEYWORDS

Basketball; culture; diffusion; history; Scotland

Scotland cannot be fully understood without recognizing the significance of its sporting history.¹ Within this context, Jarvie and Burnett emphasize how sport moulds and represents culture and society, serving as a popular manifestation of Scottishness and the meaning of being Scottish.² They further denote how sports such as bowls, curling, football, golf, Highland Games, rugby, and shinty are prominent features of the Scottish sporting culture and landscape.³ In Scotland, sport reflects the identities of individuals and groups alongside the nation and imagined community of Scotland.⁴ This research is not the first to state that sport has contributed to the making of Scottish society, but also that Scotland has helped to develop sport.⁵ While I have contended in previous research that Scotland influenced the creation of basketball, a lacuna exists around the history of basketball in Scotland.⁶ Our knowledge of basketball in Scotland when compared to sports such as football, golf and rugby is

CONTACT Ross Walker 🖾 ross.walker1@stir.ac.uk 🖃 Faculty of Health Sciences and Sport, University of Stirling, Stirling, UK.

© 2024 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way. The terms on which this article has been published allow the posting of the Accepted Manuscript in a repository by the author(s) or with their consent.

minimal.⁷ In the article, some contributions to knowledge about the global diffusion of basketball are added to and reimagined, through documenting the translocation of basketball to Scotland.

The only empirical materials denoting the history of basketball in Scotland are reflective accounts produced by former basketball personnel; a self-published book, Basketball in the West of Scotland 1940-1970 by O'Hara, and two online blogs from Johnston with the History of Scottish Basketball alongside How it all Started? The History of Basketball in the East of Scotland by Kaye.⁸ To date, narratives exist which outline the history of basketball in relation to and within Scotland.⁹ Similarly, Howell and Leeworthy mention the arrival of basketball in Scotland but fail to fully document the diffusion of basketball to Scotland.¹⁰ This means the origins of the game in Scotland must be gleaned from contemporary newspapers alongside publications from the Young Men's Christian Associations (YMCA) International Training School at Springfield College. Such a lack of scholarly attention leverages the purpose of the article, which outlines how basketball arrived in Scotland through channels that oppose the traditional diffusion of the sport worldwide. Rather than spreading via Springfield graduates and missionaries who inculcated basketball into different societies, basketball arrived in Scotland through different means. Basketball was brought by the collective efforts of Hampstead College graduates, Mormon missionaries, Scottish sojourners working in America, and Scottish-based YMCA workers. It was introduced based on its sporting merit alongside the lessons, messages, popularity, and values attached to it.

To evidence arguments made in this manuscript, multiple empirical documents from the British Newspaper Archive alongside the Archives and Special Collections at Springfield College are drawn upon. These materials comprise newspaper articles from local and national print media such as the *Dundee Courier, Edinburgh Evening News* and *The Scotsman*. The sources are the only contemporarily available documents which provide historiographical insight into the translocation of basketball to Scotland. The remainder consist of secondary sources which either denote the history of basketball such as Cox and Physick alongside Guttmann and Myerscough or the contemporary Scottish landscape with Anderson, Skillen, and Tranter.¹¹ Collectively, they provide contextualization of the ecosystem around basketball in Scotland and allow for more in-depth levels of analysis. They further help conceptualize the empirical materials which lacked key information, particularly the origins of and background to published information. As archival data becomes more readily available in the future, an improved narrative might manifest, but for now, the following argument stems from the information that currently exists.

In closing some historical gaps about basketball in Scotland, the following themes are investigated in the article: the spread of basketball worldwide and the process of its translocation to a new country; and whether basketball was voluntarily accepted or culturally imposed or both upon its new host. Through covering the inception and infancy of basketball in Britain and Scotland, four entry points accredited with translocating basketball to Scotland are discussed. The role of these actors are contextualized through outlining their relationship with basketball and motivations for introducing it to Scotland. In the process, other possibilities from returning Scottish Springfield graduates to James Naismith and other British YMCA branches are disregarded. What commences is a discussion around the origins of basketball in the US and its Scottish connections, before denoting the inception of basketball in Britain and Scotland alongside the period between its arrival in 1895 and the first public display in 1897.

The Origins of Basketball and the Scottish Connection

The origins of basketball are traceable to a specific day, location, and person. The game was created by Dr James Naismith at the Young Men's Christian Associations (YMCA) International Training School at Springfield College, Massachusetts, in 1891.¹² While Scotland in conjunction with the US and Canada helped contribute to the development of basketball, it is not leveraged as a quasi-Scottish game.¹³ Rather, at inception, some of the ideas and rationale underpinning basketball were influenced by the Scottish heritage of Naismith.¹⁴ His Scottish heritage ultimately reflected and shaped his upbringing and personal development in Scottish settler communities and environments such as his home of Almonte, where at the behest of his mother, Naismith 'was raised as a wee Scot'.¹⁵ Naismith attests that 'the stubbornness of my Scotch ancestry' was crucial in devising basketball.¹⁶ Arguably, if the creation of basketball considered his life experiences from birth until the first game of basketball, then the inspiration behind it along with alternative external influences, can be linked to the Scottishness of Naismith.¹⁷ These external factors among others include his professional training as a physical educationist alongside the advances of muscular Christianity within the YMCA.¹⁸ The affinity Naismith had with Scotland alongside the Scottish ecosystem which he immersed himself in until his arrival at Springfield from his education to Presbyterianism faith and sporting involvement helped shape his morals and thinking, alongside his ability and creativity to develop new games including basketball.¹⁹ Scotland influenced the creation of basketball because Scotland influenced the creator of basketball.20

Most sport historians accept the first game of basketball was played on December 21, 1891.²¹ The match featured 18 people from places including the US, Canada, England, France, and Japan.²² In publishing thirteen preliminary rules in the school newspaper, The Triangle, on January 15, 1892, the sport was born.²³ As Myerscough and Swalgin highlight, the foundations of the game help explain the global diffusion of basketball: The Triangle was the main publication of the YMCA, dispersing knowledge to different communities, cities and countries worldwide albeit not everywhere; the internationalization of Springfield led to foreign countries encountering basketball upon pupils returning home; the missionary zeal of Springfield springboarded the international diffusion of basketball; and the YMCA was universally established, later using basketball to help achieve outcomes ranging from colonialism to evangelism and youth development which expedited its spread.²⁴ Yet, while Naismith travelled to Glasgow in 1893 and 1894 to connect with family, no evidence indicates that he introduced basketball to Scotland.²⁵ Given that the earliest acknowledgement of basketball in the West of Scotland appeared in the Androssan and Saltcoats Herald in 1898 and made no mention of Naismith or the sports origins, Naismith did not bring basketball to Scotland.²⁶ Although, the opportunity existed.

By 1891, the Seventh Catalogue of the International YMCA Training School at Springfield revealed two Scottish corporators; Mr R.H. Smith (Edinburgh) and Mr. W.M Oatts (Glasgow).²⁷ Although affiliated, no knowledge of basketball was knowingly shared with these Scottish institutions.²⁸ However, documents from Springfield College do inform us that while the YMCA had an identifiable presence in Scotland during the 1890s, it was not until 1915 that G.H. Mummert was appointed as the first National Director of Physical Education for Scotland and later introduced a sporting programme incorporating basketball.²⁹ Therefore, basketball did not arrive directly through YMCA channels from Springfield. Although, similarly to other YMCA institutions worldwide, Putney noted how some branches encouraged and cost dependent, sent members to Springfield to train.³⁰ As Baker mentioned, they hoped these people would return better equipped to spread the most modern and innovative lessons from an institution currently pioneering new approaches and methodologies for different practices.³¹ While an official position for physical education had not been established in Scotland, McLeod reiterates how an identifiable relationship between religion and sport within the YMCA existed, featuring as a visible aspect of the day-to-day activities to prompt more young men to join and retain their affinity to the church.³²

Scots had their first basketball experiences at Springfield. The International Association Training School document from 1892, 'This Year's Students', showcased that two of the 101 attendee, of which 27 were international, were Scots.³³ The Springfield class roll and yearbook revealed that the first was Mark Ritchie, a Presbyterian born on February 25, 1870, in Leith, Edinburgh.³⁴ His registration documentation revealed a background in carpentry and joinery before emigrating to the US in 1890 where he enrolled at Springfield College in the secretarial department and graduated in 1894.35 According to The Triangle, Ritchie joined the secretarial department basketball team as a 'right center', featuring in and winning the first game 3-2 in one of the first ever basketball leagues worldwide, which was launched at Springfield in December 1892.36 Post-graduation, Ritchie stayed in North America, accepting a job in Calgary as the General Secretary of the local YMCA branch.³⁷ He later settled in Massachusetts before having a family and retiring in Cranston, Rhode Island.³⁸ While the Springfield Republican affirms Naismith as the first person of Scottish heritage to play basketball, having been a member of the first officially formed basketball team at Springfield in 1892, Ritchie was the first born in Scotland.³⁹

Another student was fellow Presbyterian Thomas Carbarns Clarkson from Coatbridge, North Lanarkshire, who as the Springfield *Class of 94'* yearbook detailed, enrolled in 1891 and played basketball within the Physical Department.⁴⁰ As outlined on his registration and post-graduation forms, Clarkson originally trained in iron moulding in Scotland before moving to Merrick, Massachusetts, as an adult, later becoming a doctor and settling in Pawtucket, Rhode Island.⁴¹ As a student, an article by *The Triangle* highlighted that he received direct instruction from Naismith and excelled at sport, achieving multiple accolades in athletics among other activities.⁴² Like Ritchie, upon graduation, Clarkson accepted the role of Physical Director of the YMCA Pittsfield, Massachusetts, branch.⁴³ As maintained by Winter, opportunities such as these in the late-nineteenth/early-twentieth century were becoming increasingly available for YMCA graduates who were sought after candidates due to their

affiliations, connections, education, and training from YMCA institutions.⁴⁴ For Clarkson and Ritchie who hailed from working backgrounds, Winter added how the YMCA helped shape and transform people from these demographics into professionals, elevating their social standing and therefore, were subsequently content to enter employment and remain associated with the organization.⁴⁵

Unlike other personnel who translocated basketball upon leaving Springfield, the game delayed reaching Scotland because the Scots who attended chose to stay in North America post-graduation. According to the International YMCA Training School, they sought a better quality of life.⁴⁶ Part of the decision to serve the YMCA post-graduation as Alleman and Finnegan pinpointed, links to the developmental concepts and mantra of Springfield where staff encouraged students to believe that they had a mission in life and were to steadily pursue it.⁴⁷ As highlighted by the decision of Clarkson to accept posts in Massachusetts and Ritchie in Calgary, Myerscough denotes how given the religious emphasis at Springfield, many graduates sought to further spread and re-enforce the messages of the YMCA to new and existing areas.48 Myerscough additionally pointed out that another influential reason graduates stayed in North America and why many quickly gained employment stemmed from the YMCA contemporarily lacking physical directors who could give physical instruction for sports such as basketball.⁴⁹ During this period, employment opportunities within the YMCA were more readily available to graduates to help diffuse the modern ethos and practices of the organization.

These individual narratives highlight that basketball was not brought to Scotland by Springfield graduates, but externals with alternative motives. It opposes the proposition from Carlson and Johnson that basketball spread by means of YMCA literature, Springfield-trained personnel alongside its historical reputation as the game of missionaries, travelling only as far as YMCA students transported it.⁵⁰ Basketball did not arrive in Scotland from the common dispersal process that it was introduced to other countries. Gems research which documents the history of basketball in the Philippines discusses this premise.⁵¹ Rather, it was directly or indirectly from another country or means. As Myerscough explains, with limited editions of the printed rules and basketball predominantly spreading across branches in America initially, most early introductions were connected to the YMCA and its graduates as having played the sport, the means of instruction was through physical demonstrations.⁵² Without YMCA graduates or personnel returning to Scotland from Springfield, basketball would not arrive until either: rules or knowledge of basketball was translocated to Scotland to inform the general public; or somebody who had played or witnessed basketball taught it to a Scot who then translocated it to Scotland.

The Arrival and Infancy of Basketball in the British Isles and Scotland

Basketball arrived in the British Isles in 1892.⁵³ Charles J. Proctor, President of the Birkenhead YMCA, witnessed an exhibition in Canada during a business venture and brought it to Liverpool.⁵⁴ From there, Cox and Physick state that the game dispersed to nearby YMCA institutions around Merseyside and sparked the first localized leagues in Britain.⁵⁵ Among these early protagonists, Kohe, Smith and Hughson noted that because of the simplistic nature, reduced cost compared to other sports, dramatic

appeal and American associations, basketball resonated amongst youth whilst offering opportunities for informal learning, identity formation, and socialization.⁵⁶ However, despite signs of initial interest in the sport, Cox and Physick discuss how the Birkenhead basketball movement remained a regional initiative until 1911 when representatives from the YMCA in the US wanted to expand the sport beyond northwest England and introduce American rules.⁵⁷ While basketball spread into other YMCA branches throughout Britain during the 1890s, the Merseyside basketball community had no influence.⁵⁸ Basketball therefore arrived in Scotland through an alternative means.

Basketball penetrated Scotland on January 1, 1895. It first featured in the Dundee Evening Telegraph column, 'A New Girl's Game', which before outlining the basic set of rules states that although played by males, basketball was predominantly a game for girls.⁵⁹ After arriving in Dundee, the same article was reprinted by the Dundee Advertiser, Forfar Herald and Linlithgowshire Gazette on succeeding days whilst another by the Inverness Courier modified the original but publicized a similar message, spreading basketball to the Scottish central belt and highlands.⁶⁰ While these sources highlight the early internal diffusion of basketball, none provide insights into the context around who transferred basketball to Scotland and why. This will be investigated in the following sections. The first outlines the early history of basketball in Scotland to unearth information which could provide direction, whereas the second section evaluates four theories which arose from different sources. These articles highlight how from the offset, as Falcous previously discovered about the game in England, basketball existed in pockets of demand nationwide.⁶¹ There was also no direct process of diffusion because it travelled only to places people with an interest in basketball took it whilst the success of its uptake reflected its introduction.⁶² These occurrences reinforce a point made by Myerscough around how it is difficult to establish roots of a flourishing sport in its country of origin within a 'foreign' place.⁶³

With basketball arriving in and diffusing from Dundee, the city became the internal diffusion point and initial hub for basketball in Scotland. In May 1895, the Dundee Courier documented how Dundee School Board directors voted to unanimously add basketball to the school physical education system.⁶⁴ During the 1890s, Anderson observed that with the leaving age of school pupils rising, Scottish institutions started taking an interest in recreation.⁶⁵ A reason for adopting basketball could be as Anderson mentions about how team sports became a social microcosm which created strong internal bonds amongst students and new loyalties to institutions whilst developing distinct personalities and traditions for schools.⁶⁶ As the contemporary industrial society in Scottish cities like Dundee became more complex, schools assumed more significant roles in the lives of youth.⁶⁷ This necessitated a greater need for impersonal and fluid mechanisms which promoted social solidarity whilst restraining the disruptive urges of youth by defining social barriers and establishing the social hierarchy.⁶⁸ Furthermore, Anderson adds how Scottish schools shared educational mechanisms with England whereby institutions sought to break away and establish their own identities.⁶⁹ As reflected by the introduction of basketball which did not contemporarily exist in any other school in Scotland, ensuing practices acquired an individualistic and innovative form.⁷⁰ Overall, the evidence aligns with

the findings of Kohe, Smith and Hughson that in its infancy, basketball progressed through and spread out from the school system.⁷¹

Basketball was first implemented in Scotland through the school system. An article from the Dundee Courier in May 1895 outlines how Sergeant Seymour, a former army officer, planned visits to private institutions around Dundee.⁷² Local instructors also trained teachers from public schools in matters of physical education and basketball so they could undertake these sports in their respective institutions.⁷³ Conducting sessions sparked the slow spread and uptake of basketball within Dundee before spreading to other cities such as Edinburgh where an article by The Scotsman in 1899 denotes students at St George's High School for Girls undertaking an exhibition for spectators to see the value of physical training for girls first-hand.⁷⁴ Introducing basketball to the school system as Anderson discusses, gave authority to the experts who led them and provided a degree of control whilst the ingenuity underlined social distinctions alongside their reputations as leading physical educationists.⁷⁵ However, Anderson further comments how the problem was that not all sports were compulsory, meaning the inclusion and organization was left to teachers with an interest alongside enthusiastic pupils.⁷⁶ According to Anderson, institutions generally chose to maintain more established sports in football and rugby which emblematized social status or prioritized education and ignored sport altogether.⁷⁷ The incorporation of a sport was school dependent; a means of voluntary acceptance or rejection based on it lacking scholarly merit and threatening educational attainment.⁷⁸ Basketball was not concurrently formalized within schools.

Two years after arriving, the Dundee Courier recorded the first public display of basketball in Scotland which was undertaken on February 6, 1897, at Ward Road Gymnasium in Dundee by two teams from the Broughty Ferry YMCA. ⁷⁹ From the limited evidence, while knowledge had spread to other areas, basketball from arrival to the first exhibition was primarily concealed to Dundee. In Dundee, the sport transcended not just the city and school boundaries but into the YMCA alongside other social and youth groups.⁸⁰ According to Howell and Leeworthy, secular and reform-minded motivations supported the development of basketball within youth organizations, unemployment clubs and other participatory groups.⁸¹ Since arrival, multiple scholars stated that the YMCA taught basketball to the Boys' Brigade and Boy Scouts for use as a positive life changing tool.⁸² A Fife Free Press article, 'The Boy Scouts and the Y.M.C.A., reinforces this point. Through documenting their longstanding relationship which predates the arrival of basketball in Scotland, it discusses how physical activity was historically used to provide character building and leadership training for boys from 5 to 18 with the aim of preventing prevailing juvenile unemployment rates from worsening.83 As in the US, the Montrose Standard and Angus and Mearns Register discussed how social and youth organizations also utilized basketball to deter young males from anti-social behaviour, crime and gangsterism with sport being the driver and enticement.⁸⁴ In its infancy, basketball in Scotland was employed as a tool to generate non-sporting outcomes.

Despite males playing the first exhibition, basketball upon arrival was introduced as a 'girl's game' by the *Dundee Courier*, leading to females becoming the main participants.⁸⁵ Whilst serving as a chaplain in World War I in France, Naismith reinforced this point, discovering that men in Britain did not play basketball due to its introduction as a game for girls.⁸⁶ After inception, basketball was played by girls in schools alongside social organizations such as the Girls Brigade, Girls' Guildry and Girl Scouts.⁸⁷ According to the Androssan and Saltcoats Herald article which discussed an all-girls college in England, basketball had the perceived ability to restore and maintain females' all-round wellbeing whilst mediating the sporting gender inequalities.⁸⁸ Skillen alongside Grundy and Shackelford added how sport provided opportunities for bonding and making friends whilst producing cultural, physical and social capital to help prepare pupils for post-school life whether in the workplace or as housewives and mothers.⁸⁹ Regarded by contemporary male sport practitioners as being 'ideal for girls' due to its adaptations from Senda Berenson who created 'women's basketball' in 1892, the Androssan and Saltcoats Herald labelled basketball a mechanism to help develop 'proper ladies' through enabling personal growth.⁹⁰ As Melnick, Robinson and Ying relayed, the individual and adapted rules for females allied to its non-contact nature meant that basketball coincided with societies Victorian perceptions of femininity and fit the sporting standards necessary to enable women to play sport.⁹¹ Basketball subsequently became an acceptable option for females.

In Scotland, there was no clear preference between private or public institutions for basketball. This can be said for social and youth organizations who during the sports infancy, did not make it a core sport. Based on the available data, a mix of both private and public schools alongside social-youth organizations included basketball within the opportunities for physical education on an arbitrary basis depending on the physical educators themselves and the interests of their cohorts. Evidence from The Scotsman shows private schools for girls were more in favour of introducing basketball.⁹² No sources currently exist which record any male private schools adopting it. As Nauright and Parrish discuss, with boys and girls concurrently playing different sports alongside female-only schools in England contemporarily embracing basketball, this could explain why no male-only schools in Scotland played basketball.93 Furthermore, male private schools, as stressed by Anderson, favoured sports such as rugby.94 They typically ignored basketball. Therefore, the small number of people who played basketball were among the female and male lower-working classes in social-youth organizations, some select public schools, and females in private institutions. This would correspond with findings from England where males participated in the YMCA and females in the all-girl schools.

The concurrent debate surrounding the global spread of basketball questions whether the game was voluntarily embraced or culturally imposed upon new societies. In the Dominican Republic, Philippines, and Puerto Rico, research by Gems, Guttman and Sotomayor has revealed that the YMCA used basketball as an agent of American cultural imperialism and means of social control.⁹⁵ As Guttmann explained, basketball subtly instilled desirable commercial, moral, and racial virtues in colonial subjects alongside beliefs in the systemized principles and values of the US.⁹⁶ This did not happen in Scotland. With the diffusion of basketball catalyzed by Scots, the available evidence suggests that the game was voluntary embraced based on its own merit, popularity, principles alongside its general appeal as a sport and capabilities to generate broader non-sporting outcomes. Scotland rejected any notion of American cultural imperialism. However, Scots did opt to maintain the prioritization of traditional sports over foreign exports and as further research into basketball in Scotland discovered, basketball existed on the periphery of the Scottish sporting landscape.⁹⁷ While the game was voluntarily embraced by participating Scots, through documenting the infancy of basketball in Scotland, it remains unclear who translocated basketball to Scotland. The subsequent section investigates this further.

The Diffusion and Translocation of Basketball to Scotland

Based on limited sources, four potential avenues regarding the diffusion of basketball to Scotland exist: Hampstead College graduates; Scotland-based YMCA workers; sojourners; and Mormon missionaries. Through documenting their relationship with basketball, the forthcoming discussion outlines how and why these four different groups brought basketball to Scotland. It ascertains the likelihood of them introducing basketball to Scotland, determines the processes and means that they translocated basketball and deciphers the scale for potential impact.

Hampstead College Graduates

The first theory leverages graduates of Hampstead College for girls. Having attended the World Congress on Education in Chicago before touring the eastern seaboard in August 1893, Swedish physical educationalist, Madame Martina Österberg, introduced basketball to her all-girls physical training college in Hampstead, London.⁹⁸ As the Falkirk Herald revealed, basketball was incorporated within the school agenda which sought to produce physically perfect women.⁹⁹ Following its inception, Claydon noted that the sport spread to other newly established female-only physical education institutions in England in Anstey, Bedford, Chelsea, Dartford, and Liverpool, where basketball was primarily undertaken during its infancy in Britain.¹⁰⁰ According to Daly, women in Britain were among the first who trialled the new sport, catalyzing the unanimous belief that basketball was a female exclusive sport.¹⁰¹ With word spreading to Scotland through newspaper articles such as 'The Athletic College for Women' by the Linlithgowshire Gazette and Lothian Chronicle which documented life at Hampstead, these engagements according to Park confirmed the misconception amongst society, consequently informing public perceptions before the game fully penetrated the nations sporting landscape.¹⁰²

Contemporary Scottish newspapers including the *Falkirk Herald* and *John o'Groat Journal* acknowledge an awareness of basketball being played at Hampstead, but none distinguish whether these encounters later translocated basketball to Scotland.¹⁰³ Although, research from Steel revealed that Scots were taking classes at Österberg's college, whereby through a cascade teaching method, students were introduced to basketball before they transferred these lessons back to Scotland.¹⁰⁴ To what extent basketball was incorporated amongst these returning students' practices alongside the places that they introduced the game is unknown. However, one example of Scottish students who translocated lessons from Österberg's college to Scotland was Ethel Adair, who in 1906 became the first Lady Principle of Dunfermline College of Hygiene and Physical Training which opened in 1905.¹⁰⁵ In December 1904, the Carnegie Gymnasium which was soon used by Dunfermline College also became the home to the first organized basketball league in Scotland.¹⁰⁶ Yet, no evidence exists to determine whether there is a connection between the two locations.

Upon returning to Scotland, graduates from these female-only institutions faced difficulty in incepting basketball. As Tranter detailed, this was because Scotland had a male-dominated society and sporting environment which dictated and restricted the participation of females in sport, believing that woman should prioritize domestication and motherhood.¹⁰⁷ While Tranter highlights how the number of women playing sport was growing during the 1890s, the male-controlled landscape limited the ability of females to have an impact on sport and were forced to either: organize their own albeit restricted in their capacity, provisions and resources; or settle into the ecosystem predominantly devised by males on behalf of women and girls.¹⁰⁸ Without an opportunity to establish or play basketball, knowledge of the game was kept amongst a small group of females without the capabilities to inculcate it on mass. Overall, Scots at these all-girls colleges were among the first to play basketball and, through their education, diffuse basketball in the UK, firstly between themselves and then further afield. However, the extent of this, and when basketball was spread, is unknown.

Young Men's Christian Association Workers

The second proposition accredits Scottish-based YMCA workers. The first official basketball match in Europe was undertaken at the Rue de Trévise YMCA, Paris, on December 27, 1893.¹⁰⁹ It was introduced that year by former Springfield College employee, Melvin Rideout, who later served as the YMCA Paris French delegate at the Great YMCA Jubilee Convention in London in June 1894.¹¹⁰ Following the event, Myerscough informs us that Rideout was requested by his fellow envoys from England and Scotland, most of which were young footballers, to teach them basketball.¹¹¹ Amongst themselves, Myerscough states that the game Rideout led was played 'as if a championship was at stake'.¹¹² Without evidence, Myerscough presumes that from this one encounter, these Scots returned to their respective YMCA branches and conducted basketball practices.¹¹³ However, Myerscough acknowledges that they lacked some resources, a proper understanding of basketball, and sufficient training in physical education.¹¹⁴ As previously mentioned, the YMCA in Scotland also had no national directors to help implement and administer the sport *en masse*, meaning that if introduced, it would remain refined to the individual locality.

The main obstacle these YMCA representatives faced in introducing basketball was competition from football, which was currently the dominant sport in Scottish society and the preferred activity of YMCA branches.¹¹⁵ Having influenced the creation of the first Scottish association football team, Queen's Park Football Club, in 1867, by the 1890s, the organization actively helped develop the sporting landscape of Scotland which football now spearheaded.¹¹⁶ However, at the 1890 YMCA and Fellowship Unions of Scotland conference, three speakers raised concerns of the effect of football upon young men, fearing that it led to an association with non-Christians and betting, indicating that the national YMCA was becoming sceptical about the sport.¹¹⁷ This scepticism continued throughout the 1890s, with ministers publicly condemning football culture in the *Edinburgh Evening News* and *Falkirk Herald*, believing that it caused people to break the Sabbath and commit ungodly behaviours.¹¹⁸ There is potential that some contemporary YMCA branches sought alternatives to football.

Given that basketball was a new sport devoid of these affiliations, it might have been a possibility.

In the sports infancy, although played by other institutions and organizations, basketball was nurtured by the YMCA.¹¹⁹ The YMCA had gymnasiums enabling participation and in time, access to literature, which provided a conceptual understanding of the game alongside connections to other branches playing basketball.¹²⁰ With the addition of new rules, the YMCA also continually modified basketball to enhance the sports attractiveness whilst it was integrated within their mission to promote athletic competition for their membership and branches nationwide.¹²¹ An article by the *Aberdeen Evening Express* in 1899 reinforced the latter point, denoting how the YMCA formed junior and senior basketball teams for men.¹²² Through establishing themselves as a social base for basketball, once the sport was introduced within a branch, it slowly dispersed to other nearby sections.¹²³ This was through sharing facilities or, in seeking competition, word of mouth. It is highlighted by the first public display when two local branches played at a joint location.¹²⁴ Whether Scottish envoys at the 1894 Jubilee translocated basketball back to Scotland or not, the YMCA played a key role in diffusing and developing basketball in Scotland.

Sojourners

The third possibility entails that basketball was transported by returning Scottish sojourners from the US. Throughout the 1890s, the international jute industry of Dundee, where knowledge of basketball was first founded, as Tomlinson highlighted, was shifting to India, forcing millworkers working for low wages to seek improved opportunities overseas.¹²⁵ Through agricultural purchases of jute and having established themselves in the industry, Tomlinson documents how Dundee created commercial relationships with the US whilst the skillsets of Dundonian millworkers were highly sought after in the American market.¹²⁶ Previous research has denoted how some workers relocated to the outskirts of Springfield in Ludlow, Massachusetts, where millworkers were required and basketball was popular.¹²⁷ In a survey from 1928, the Ludlow Jute Manufacturing Associates acknowledged how Dundee were once world leaders in the industry.¹²⁸ Ludlow contemporarily obtained the largest jute company in New England and given the expense of local labour, from the 1870s onwards, started hiring Scottish workers who were cheaper.¹²⁹ By the mid to late-nineteenth century, after the industrial transformation of the US following the Civil War, temporary migration from Scotland became a frequent occurrence for people of desirable industries such as millworkers.¹³⁰

As the *Dundee Evening Post* article, 'Dundee Might do the Same', outlined, Dundonians transported aspects of their old and new life to and from Scotland whilst managers of Dundee mills replicated some American strategies.¹³¹ Through Boy's and Girl's Institutes which the Scots new American employers started, Dundonians, particularly females, were introduced to basketball within the daily exercise programme to help the body and minds of millworkers.¹³² Whilst some males engaged, more masculine sporting opportunities were offered to fulfil the contemporary masculine temperament.¹³³ Whereas, females partook in basketball matches with county teams, gaining a reputation for cultural deportment alongside their playing provess.¹³⁴ If these sojourners did translocate basketball to Scotland, such a direct connection to the origins of basketball alongside the level of involvement from Dundonians is a key factor which helped Dundee establish itself as the centre of basketball in Scotland.¹³⁵

The first possibility about how knowledge of basketball arrived in Scotland from these emigrees was through correspondence from Dundonians who wrote home. From accounts of Scottish emigrants during the late-nineteenth century, Devine and Wormald discuss how the common themes in letters entailed listing the positives of their new residency and workplace information.¹³⁶ One key aspect for these Dundonians was basketball. An alternative option is people who came home translocated basketball, such as the manager of a local mill who upon return provided the content for the Dundee Evening Post article.¹³⁷ Both are plausible because as Howell and Leeworthy outlined, similarly to the rest of Britain, basketball during its infancy expanded in blighted industrial areas, providing a sense of hope in communities otherwise stifled by mass outmigration that was prompted by economic torment due to failing industries.¹³⁸ This was not only highlighted by the jute trade in Dundee but also as the city in its foundational years was the hub of basketball in Scotland. From the limited evidence, it can be stated that whether these sojourners were the first to introduce basketball or not, they did transfer knowledge of basketball at some point around its arrival either through their correspondence with family and friends or upon returning from the US.

Mormon Missionaries

The final theory contends that Mormon missionaries translocating basketball from the US to Scotland. The Edinburgh Evening News article, 'Basketball Comes to Stay', states that basketball was brought to Scotland by members of the Church of Latter-Day Saints from Salt Lake City.¹³⁹ Amongst progressive-era Mormon adolescent males, basketball was a popular sport whereby during the 1890s, church elders pushed to equip church gymnasiums to make it available for males and females.¹⁴⁰ According to Embry, basketball appealed to the Mormon community as it embodied the church's advocacy for healthy bodies and minds.¹⁴¹ Furthermore, it was one of the few sports Mormons were able to play due to its respectability and non-contact nature.¹⁴² Accounts from Kimball went as far as saying that basketball was considered as the ideal mechanism for their coterie because a religious link was believed to exist between basketball and Mormonism.¹⁴³ According to several authors, in many instances where a Mormon presence and grounding was established, particularly in industrialized communities, this led to local YMCA institutions adopting the sport.¹⁴⁴ This may explain how the early documentation revealed a relationship between basketball and the YMCA in Scotland, which were arguably better positioned to develop the sport.

In what became muscular Mormonism around 1900, as was found also in Australia, Mormon missionaries not only helped develop basketball but translocated it with a view to using it as a vehicle to help Mormonism escape obscurity by reaching secular society.¹⁴⁵ As the nineteenth century progressed, Scottish conversions to Mormonism were declining, despite having footholds in Dundee, Edinburgh, and Glasgow.¹⁴⁶ In response, Buchanan mentioned that during the 1890s, twenty-four emissaries were

sent to Scotland; the most since Mormons first arrived there in 1839.¹⁴⁷ Of these young Mormon missionaries, as the *Edinburgh Evening News* column further mentions, some were Scots or first-generation Scottish converts from industrial areas who following recruitment had immigrated to Salt Lake City before returning.¹⁴⁸Appealing to the Scots' sporting appetites, basketball offered an opening to entice people and alter societies perspectives to re-energize the Mormon community and cement themselves as an acceptable mainstream religious sect having proselytized members of society.¹⁴⁹ The team nature of basketball, as per Kimball, appealed to Mormons because it encouraged socialization and what was deemed 'proper civilization', but also commitment to one another.¹⁵⁰ This prompted greater group cohesiveness whilst contributing to the overarching goal of solidifying Mormonism amongst new converts.¹⁵¹

With motivation to do so and a pre-established base in Dundee where basketball was first discovered, it is possible that Mormons translocated basketball to Scotland. As Buchanan and Kimball state, cultural exchanges through sport and other means were regular occurrences in some Mormon communities.¹⁵² For example, Scots who were recruited and relocated to Salt Lake City, introduced football to the local Mormon communities.¹⁵³ As previously mentioned, other religious groups such as the church and YMCA were already using sport in Scotland for similar reasons.¹⁵⁴ Although failing to resurrect Scottish Mormonism, whether missionaries were the first to establish basketball in Scotland or not, they helped maintain its existence and further develop the sport throughout the sport's infancy in Scotland.¹⁵⁵ Across the succeeding decades, the Church of the Latter-Day Saints entered teams in local competitions and engaged in friendly matches with other clubs.¹⁵⁶ As a group often forgotten in aiding the global spread of basketball, if Mormons did translocate basketball to Scotland, based on the available evidence, it was for two reasons: to help resurrect Mormonism; or for the enjoyment of Mormon missionaries currently residing in Scotland.

Determining the Diffusion and Translocation of Basketball to Scotland

Overall, there was no single process of diffusion to and in Scotland from central metropolitan location outward to peripheral areas.¹⁵⁷ Rather it was several near simultaneous efforts which brought and spread the game to and within Scotland. Basketball travelled across cities, nations, and continents within a multidirectional process of cultural exchange, creating pockets of demand and participation within communities, towns, and localities.¹⁵⁸ Furthermore, basketball did not disperse unidirectionally, but through a procedure involving a globally active complex of adaptation, interpretation, modification, mutation, and translation.¹⁵⁹ The translocation to and dispersal of basketball within Scotland is best described as ludic diffusion, which refers to the process of a game spreading across geographical areas; it is how basketball initially diffused worldwide from Springfield.¹⁶⁰

For Scotland, the procedure behind the internationalization of basketball was not one where metropolitan or imperialistic influences dictated peripheral life.¹⁶¹ Rather, it was in a 'glocalised' world where dominant powers were refined to suffice the needs of local experiences.¹⁶² Here, society maintained its ability to mediate the process of cultural exchange by choosing to adopt basketball freely.¹⁶³ Recognizing that the arrival of basketball in Scotland was part of the broader process of ludic diffusion helps provide an understanding as to why basketball delayed reaching Scotland. It also explains why upon entering Scotland, like Birkenhead, basketball remained predominantly and indefinitely confined to Dundee. Lastly, through the process of ludic diffusion, it underpins the plausibility of multiple actors and organizations being responsible for translocating basketball to Scotland.

Given the challenges that women faced during the nineteenth century for access to and participation in sport, it is unlikely that the Hampstead graduates introduced basketball. However, while no concrete information exists to support the proposition that Hampstead graduates did incept basketball, they cannot be removed from the conversation because it is known that Scottish women were among the first to play basketball. Furthermore, through a cascade method, they introduced it to each other which is, in essence, a form of diffusion. Still, the extent to which this manifested basketball and sparked traction in Scotland is unknown. Therefore, from the limited evidence, these graduates warrant recognition for their role, but cannot be firmly stated to be dominant actors in the translocation of basketball.

This line of argument can also be attributed to Mormon missionaries. From the lack of information and relative weight about Mormons and basketball, it is doubtful that they translocated basketball to Scotland. While a presence in Dundee existed at inception and they had every reason to employ it for personal gain, it is more likely that Mormon missionaries helped internally diffuse and as existing evidence highlights, support and maintain basketball after arrival. However, given the lack of information about Mormons and basketball in Scotland, the potential for incepting the sport is marginal.

With knowledge of basketball first shared in Scotland through a Dundee newspaper and insights into local industry, emigrees, and sport also publicized in print media, it is plausible that basketball arrived because of Scottish sojourners. Similarly to how basketball arrived in Britain, with people relocating to and from Massachusetts who engaged with basketball, it is believable that they sought opportunities to play in Scotland and translocated the sport. Furthermore, the available data highlighted how knowledge and practices ranging from specific sector-related skills to sport between the two countries was concurrently being implemented in the respective landscapes. Basketball could arguably have been one aspect of these cultural exchanges.

Based on the evidence and broader narrative, it is likely that the YMCA representatives who played basketball at the convention in England introduced the sport to their Scottish-based branches for three reasons. Given their involvement in the first public exhibition, this insinuates that the sport was played in the YMCA prior to the display taking place. Secondly, they were among some of the few organizations that had the facilities and resources to offer a form of basketball for members. Lastly, with only a handful of Scots participating in the match led by Rideout, this may explain why it was played sporadically in different hot spots nationwide. However, this does not mean that they were the first to introduce the sport to Scotland, but they can be accredited with nurturing the development of basketball in Scotland throughout its infancy. An alternative possibility explaining the translocation of basketball stems from how it diffused internally within Scotland. The evidence showcased that following the arrival of knowledge of basketball in Dundee, information about the game spread to local areas on succeeding days through local newspapers before moving nationwide. Each newspaper replicated or paraphrased the original article by the *Dundee Evening Telegraph* and subsequently diffused basketball domestically through print media. Given that knowledge of basketball being played in the all-girls training schools in England featured broadly in Scottish newspapers, it is plausible that this same approach led to knowledge of basketball spreading to Scotland. Afterwards, the sport was adopted by local Dundonians with an interest in sport such as the former army officers who incepted it within the school system.

While the first person to have translocated basketball to Scotland is unknown, it can be conceived that whilst one introduced it, many others including the journalists in print media helped transfer knowledge of the sport to new areas. With time, this impacted the broader diffusion of basketball which contributed towards its uptake and survival. Compared to countries where Springfield graduates and missionaries transferred basketball into their new host country, the early experiences and knowledge of basketball in Scotland can be linked to the Hampstead graduates, Mormon missionaries, Scottish sojourners, and Scotland-based YMCA workers. These personnel alongside social and youth organizations in conjunction with the education system helped spread and establish foundations nationwide. It can therefore be stated that basketball was voluntarily embraced within the broader array of sports available in Scotland as a means of choice rather than through methods of force, accepted due to its intrinsic nature.

Through this research, it cannot be determined which entry point was first. Nor can any one group be pinpointed, as per other approaches to writing about the history of basketball that have assumed that one group or person should be accredited when from the Scottish context, a multi-dimensional complex comprising multiple individuals and groups were involved. Rather, all the existing information has been set forth to start piecing together a history of Scottish basketball, one which is holistic and inclusive in its outlook and scope. When further information becomes available in the future, or indeed if at all, the foundations for more in-depth research that will provide more definitive answers to the arrival of basketball in Scotland will have been established through this article. For now, the diffusion and translocation of basketball to Scotland can be considered a collective effort from several institutions and organizations.

Notes

- 1. Grant Jarvie and Graham Walker, Sport in the Making of the Scottish Nation: Ninety-Minute Patriots (Leicester: Leicester University Press, 1994).
- 2. Grant Jarvie and John Burnett, *Sport, Scotland and the Scots* (Tuckwell Press: East Linton, 2000).
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Joseph Maguire, Grant Jarvie, Louise Mansfield, and Joe Bradley, Sport Worlds: A Sociological Perspective (London: Human Kinetics, 2002); Jane Dennehy and Irene A. Reid, 'Scotland: Over the Starting Line or Still in the Blocks?' in Gender Diversity in

European Sport Governance, ed. Agnes Elling, Annelies Knoppers, and Jorid Hovden (Abingdon: Taylor & Francis, 2018), 199–211.

- 5. Jarvie and Walker, Sport in the Making of the Scottish Nation.
- 6. Ross Walker, 'James Naismith: The Origins of Basketball and the Scottish Connection', North American Society for Sport History, Washington DC, May 27, 2023.
- 7. Ross Walker, 'Basketball, Culture and Society in a Devolved Context' (PhD diss., Moray House School of Education and Sport, University of Edinburgh, 2023).
- Alexander O'Hara, Basketball in the West of Scotland 1940-1970 (Glasgow: Independently Published, 2018); Kenneth Johnston, 'History of Scottish Basketball', Blog Spot, entry posted on February 17, 2013, https://sbahistory02.blogspot.com/(accessed February 28, 2024); Daniel Kaye, 'How it all Started? The History of Basketball in the East of Scotland', Way Back Machine, entry posted on December 8, 2002, https://web.archive. org/web/20070929021812/http://www.lothianba.org.uk/history.htm (accessed February 28, 2024).
- 9. Walker, 'Basketball, Culture and Society in a Devolved Context'; Walker, 'James Naismith'; Ross Walker, 'From a 'Girls' Game' to a 'Man's Sport': The Gendered Development of Basketball in Scotland', *Sporting Traditions* 41, no. 1 (2024): 35–59.
- 10. Colin D. Howell and Daryl Leeworthy, 'Playing on the Border: Sport, Borderlands and the North Atlantic, 1850–1950', *Sport in Society* 20, no. 10 (2017): 1354–70.
- Richard W. Cox and Ray Physick, 'Basketball', in *Encyclopedia of British Sport*, ed. Richard W. Cox, Wray Vamplew, and Grant Jarvie (Oxford: ABC-Clio, 2000), 31–3; Allen Guttmann, *Games and Empires: Modern Sports and Cultural Imperialism* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1994); Keith Myerscough, 'The Game with No Name: The Invention of Basketball', *The International Journal of the History of Sport* 12, no. 1 (1995): 137–52; Robert Anderson, 'Secondary Schools and Scottish Society in the Nineteenth Century', *Past & Present* 109 (1985): 176–203; Fiona Skillen, *Women, Sport and Modernity in Interwar Britain* (Bern: Peter Lang International Academic Publishers, 2013); Neil L. Tranter, 'Organized Sport and the Middle-Class Woman in Nineteenth-Century Scotland', *The International Journal of the History of Sport* 6, no. 1 (1989): 31–48.
- 12. James Naismith, *Basketball: Its Origin and Development* (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1996).
- 13. Walker, 'James Naismith'.
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Naismith, Basketball, 42.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Ibid.
- 19. Ibid.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Rob Rains and Helen Carpenter, James Naismith: The Man who Invented Basketball (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 2011), 155.
- 22. Rains and Carpenter, James Naismith, 155.
- 23. Naismith, Basketball, 7.
- 24. Myerscough, 'The Game with No Name', 150; Kenneth L. Swalgin, "'Duck on the Rock': The Origins and Mysteries of Basketball', *Kinesiology* 33, no. 1 (2001): 14.
- 25. Rains and Carpenter, James Naismith, 62.
- 26. 'Benefit of Physical Culture', Androssan and Saltcoats Herald, January 7, 1898, 2.
- International Young Men's Christian Association Training School, Seventh Catalogue of the International Young Men's Christian Association Training School, 1891-1892 (Springfield: International Young Men's Christian Association Training School, 1892), 6.
 The Deschart Christian Works 11, as 1 (1802); 2
- 28. 'The Preacher', Christian Worker 11, no. 1 (1892): 3.
- 29. 'Physical Education Alumni: International YMCA College', International Young Men's Christian Association College, (1925): 1.

- 30. Clifford Putney, 'Luther Gulick: His Contributions to Springfield College', *Historical Journal of Massachusetts* (2011): 157.
- 31. William J. Baker, 'To Pray or to Play? The YMCA Question in the United Kingdom and the United States, 1850–1900', *The International Journal of the History of Sport* 11, no. 1 (1994): 42–62.
- 32. Hugh McLeod, "Thews and Sinews": Nonconformity and Sport, in *Modern Christianity and Cultural Aspirations*, ed David W. Bebbington and Timothy Larsen (Sheffield: Sheffield Academic Press, 2003), 28–46.
- 33. 'This Year's Students', *The International Association Training School Notes* 1, no. 6 (1892): 70.
- For more information on Mark Ritchie, see the Springfield College digital collection, https://cdm16122.contentdm.oclc.org/digital/collection/p15370coll2/id/27852/rec/2 (accessed April 3, 2024); 'Class Roll – Secretarial Department', *The International Association Training School Notes* 3, no. 6 (1894): 26; The Triangle, *The Triangle Class Book*, 1895 (Springfield: International Young Men's Christian Association Training School, 1895), 12.
- 35. The Triangle, *The Triangle*, 12.
- 36. 'International Association Training School Notes', The Triangle 1, no. 8 (1892): 82.
- Springfield College digital collection on Mark Ritchie; The International Association Training School Notes, 'Personals', *The International Training School Notes* 4, no. 2 (1895): 12.
- 38. 'The Association Seminar', International Young Men's Christian Association Training School 23, no. 2 (1914): 81; 'Alumni News', The Bulletin 7, no. 6 (1934): 4; 'Alumni Notes', The Bulletin 21, no. 2 (1946): 12.
- 39. 'Basket Football Game', *Springfield Republican*, March 12, 1892, 6; Myerscough, 'The Game with No Name', 150.
- 40. The Triangle, The Triangle Class Book, 1895, 12; Springfield College, Class of '94 (Springfield: Springfield College, 1894), 3; International Young Men's Christian Association Training School, Eighth Catalogue of the International Young Men's Christian Association Training School, 1892-1893 (Springfield: International Young Men's Christian Association Training School), 7; 'Class Roll Physical Department', The International Association Training School Notes 3, no. 6 (1894): 26; For more information on Thomas C. Clarkson, see the Springfield College digital collection, https://springfieldcollege.contentdm.oclc.org/digital/collection/p15370coll2/id/23133/rec/1 (accessed April 3, 2024).
- 41. Springfield College digital collection on Thomas C. Clarkson.
- 42. The Triangle, Springfield College Yearbook 1894 (Springfield: The Triangle, 1894), 19.
- 43. 'Training School Notes', International Young Men's Christian Association Training School 8, no. 3 (1894): 85; International Young Men's Christian Association Training School, The Tenth Catalogue 1894-'95 with Prospectus for 1895- '96 and Tenth Annual Report of the International Young Men's Christian Association Training School (Springfield: International Young Men's Christian Association Training School, 1895), 48; 'Personalia', The International Association Training School Notes 2, no. 5 (1893): 29.
- 44. Thomas Winter, *Making Men, Making Class: The YMCA and Workingmen, 1877-1920* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2002).
- 45. Winter, Making Men, Making Class, 90.
- 46. 'The Association Seminar', International Young Men's Christian Association Training School 2, no. 23 (1914): 81.
- 47. Nathan F. Alleman and Dorothy E. Finnegan, "Believe you have a Mission in Life and Steadily pursue it": Campus YMCAs Presage Student Development Theory, 1894–1930', *Higher Education in Review* 6, no. 1 (2009): 33.
- 48. Myerscough, 'The Game with No Name', 144.
- 49. Ibid., 145.
- 50. Elmer L. Johnson, *The History of YMCA Physical Education* (Chicago: Association Press, 1979); Chad Carlson, *Making March Madness: The Early Years of the NCAA, NIT, and*

College Basketball Championships, 1922-1951 (Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press, 2017).

- 51. Gerald R. Gems, 'The Athletic Crusade: Sport and Colonialism in the Philippines', *The International Journal of the History of Sport* 21, no. 1 (2004): 5.
- 52. Myerscough, 'The Game with No Name', 143.
- 53. 'People are Saying', *Birkenhead News*, October 22, 1982, 5; Myerscough, 'The Game with No Name', 137–52.
- 54. Cox and Physick, 'Basketball', 31–32; John Nauright and Charles Parrish, Sports Around the World: History, Culture, and Practice (Santa Barbara: ABC-CLIO, 2012), 144; Jonathon Mandel and Geoffrey Z. Kohe, 'Birkenhead Revisited: The Early Origins of Basketball in Britain', in Basketball in Europe, ed. Branislav Antala, Petar D. Pavlović, Nenad Živanović, and Kristina M.P. Babić (Bratislava: FIEP Europe, 2018), 178–200.
- 55. Cox and Physick, 'Basketball', 32.
- 56. Geoffrey Z. Kohe, Jamie Smith and John Hughson, '#hoops #basketballhistory @Hoops_ Heritage: Examining Possibilities for Basketball Heritage within the Context of Higher Education, Critical Museology and Digital Redirections', *Sport in History* 43, no. 3 (2021): 365.
- 57. Cox and Physick, 'Basketball', 32.
- 58. Kohe, Smith and Hughson, '#hoops #basketballhistory @Hoops_Heritage', 365.
- 59. 'A New Girl's Game', Dundee Evening Telegraph, January 1, 1895, 2.
- 60. 'A New Girl's Game', *Dundee Advertiser*, January 2, 1895, 7; 'A New Girl's Game', *Forfar Herald*, January 4, 1895, 7; 'For the Ladies', *Inverness Courier*, January 4, 1895, 3; 'A New Girl's Game', *Linlithgowshire Gazette*, January 5, 1895, 4.
- 61. Mark A. Falcous, Sport and Globalisation: Local Identities, Consumption and Global Basketball' (PhD diss., School of Sport, Exercise and Health Sciences, Loughborough University, 2002), 151.
- 62. Walker, 'From a 'Girls' Game' to a 'Man's Sport'.
- 63. Myerscough, 'The Game with No Name', 151.
- 64. 'Dundee Public Gymnasium', Dundee Courier, 4 May 1895, 3.
- 65. Anderson, 'Secondary Schools', 195.
- 66. Ibid.
- 67. Ibid.
- 68. Ibid.
- 69. Ibid.
- 70. Ibid.
- 71. Kohe, Smith and Hughson, '#hoops #basketballhistory @Hoops_Heritage', 365.
- 72. Dundee Courier 'Dundee Public Gymnasium', 3.
- 73. Ibid.
- 74. Ibid.; 'The Court', The Scotsman, July 15, 1899, 8.
- 75. Anderson, 'Secondary Schools', 195.
- 76. Ibid., 197.
- 77. Ibid.
- 78. Ibid.
- 79. 'Gymnastic Competition', Dundee Courier, February 6, 1897, 4.
- 80. Walker, 'From a 'Girls' Game' to a 'Man's Sport', 45.
- 81. Howell and Leeworthy, 'Playing on the Border', 1364.
- Ibid., 1363; Christopher J. Spackman, 'The Boys' Brigade and Urban Cultures, 1883 1933: A Relationship Examined' (PhD diss., School of Sport, Health and Exercise Science, University of Portsmouth, 2015), 87; John Springhall, Brian Fraser, and Michael E. Hoare, Sure & Stedfast: A History of the Boys' Brigade, 1883-1983 (London: Collins, 1983), 64.
- 83. 'The Boy Scouts and the Y.M.C.A', Fife Free Press, May 6, 1933, 12.
- 84. 'Reclaiming the Crook: Scottish Y.M.C.A. Official on U.S.A. Crime Wave', Montrose Standard and Angus and Mearns Register, November 29, 1929.

- 85. Dundee Evening Telegraph, 'A New Girl's Game', 2.
- 86. Naismith, Basketball, 140.
- 87. Walker, 'From a 'Girls' Game' to a 'Man's Sport', 45.
- 88. Androssan and Saltcoats Herald, 'Benefit of Physical Culture', 2.
- 89. Fiona Skillen, "A Sound System of Physical Training': The Development of Girls' Physical Education in Interwar Scotland', *History of Education* 38, no. 3 (2009): 403–18; Pamela Grundy and Susan Shackelford, *Shattering the Glass: The Remarkable History of Women's Basketball* (Chapel Hill: UNC Press Books, 2017), 13.
- 90. Ralph Melnick, Senda Berenson: The Unlikely Founder of Women's Basketball (Boston: University of Massachusetts Press); Androssan and Saltcoats Herald, 'Benefit of Physical Culture', 2.
- 91. Tom Robinson, Girls Play to Win Basketball (Chicago: Norwood House Press, 2010), 19; Ying Wushanley, Playing Nice and Losing: The Struggle for Control of Women's Intercollegiate Athletics, 1960-2000 (Syracuse: Syracuse University Press, 2004), 10; Melnick.
- 92. The Scotsman, 'The Court', 8.
- 93. Nauright and Parrish, Sports Around the World, 144.
- 94. Anderson, 'Secondary Schools', 195.
- 95. Antonio Sotomayor, *The Triangle of Empire: Sport, Religion, and Imperialism in Puerto Rico's YMCA, 1898–1926* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2017); Gerald R. Gems, *The Athletic Crusade: Sport and American Cultural Imperialism* (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 2006); Guttmann, *Games and Empires, 178.*
- 96. Guttmann, Games and Empires, 178.
- 97. Walker, 'Basketball, Culture and Society', 101.
- 98. Allen Guttmann, Sports: The First Five Millennia (Boston: University of Massachusetts Press, 2004); John Bale, Sport and Place: A Geography of Sport in England, Scotland and Wales (London: C. Hurst & Co. Ltd, 1982); Richard Elliott, 'Crossing Blue Lines and Baselines': Examining the Migrations of North American Workers in British Professional Basketball and Ice Hockey (PhD diss., School of Sport, Exercise and Health Sciences, Loughborough University, 2006).
- 99. 'The Athletic College for Women', Falkirk Herald, October 6, 1897, 7.
- 100. Jane Claydon, The Development of Women's Hockey, 1885–1970, with Particular Reference to the Role Played by Madame Bergman Österberg's Students and those who Followed (Kent: The Österberg Collection, 2021), 18.
- 101. Brian I. Daly, *Canada's Other Game: Basketball from Naismith to Nash* (Toronto: Dundurn Press, 2013), 27.
- 102. 'The Athletic College for Women', Linlithgowshire Gazette and Lothian Chronicle, October 9, 1897, 3; Roberta J. Park, 'Sport, Gender and Society in a Transatlantic Victorian Perspective', The International Journal of the History of Sport 24, no. 12 (2007): 1594.
- 103. Falkirk Herald, 'The Athletic College for Women', 7; 'The Athletic College for Women', John o' Groat Journal, October 8, 1897, 2.
- 104. Elinor Steel, 'The Historical and Contemporary Role of Physical Activity and Sport for Women: A Study of Netball in Scotland' (PhD diss., Faculty of Health Sciences and Sport, University of Stirling, 2020), 78–82.
- 105. Steel, The Historical and Contemporary Role of Physical Activity and Sport for Women, 84.
- 106. 'Basket Ball Final at Dunfermline', *Dundee Courier*, June 24, 1905, 3; 'Basket Ball League at Dunfermline', *Dundee Courier*, November 28, 1905, 3.
- 107. Tranter, 'Organized Sport and the Middle-class Woman', 33.
- 108. Ibid.
- 109. Lindsay S. Krasnoff, 'Barnstorming Frenchmen: The Impact of Paris Université Club's US Tours and the Individual in Sports Diplomacy', in Sport and Diplomacy: Games Within Games, ed. J. Simon Rofe (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2018), 130.

- 110. Myerscough, 'The Game with No Name', 150.
- 111. Ibid.
- 112. Ibid.
- 113. Ibid., 151.
- 114. Ibid.
- 115. Matthew L. McDowell, A Cultural History of Association Football in Scotland, 1865-1902: Understanding Sports as a Way of Understanding Society (New York: Edwin Mellen Press, 2013), 9.
- 116. Ibid.
- 117. 'Young Men's Christian Association of Scotland', The Scotsman, September 11, 1890, 5.
- 118. 'Glasgow Ministers and Football', *Edinburgh Evening News*, March 4, 1896, 4; 'A Glasgow Minister Condemns the Football Craze', *Falkirk Herald*, December 26, 1896, 7.
- 119. Guttmann, Games and Empires, 100.
- 120. Ibid.
- 121. Ibid.
- 122. 'Basket Ball', Aberdeen Evening Express, February 25, 1899, 4.
- 123. Cox and Physick, 'Basketball', 31-32.
- 124. Dundee Courier, 'Gymnastic Competition', 4.
- 125. Jim Tomlinson, Dundee and the Empire: 'Jutepolis' 1850-1939 (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2014), 31.
- 126. Ibid.
- 127. Walker, 'Basketball, Culture and Society in a Devolved Context', 104.
- 128. Gordon T. Stewart, Jute and Empire: The Calcutta Jute Wallahs and the Landscapes of Empire (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2017), 16.
- 129. Ibid.
- 130. Marjory Harper, Emigration Homecomings: The Return Movement of Emigrants, 1600-2000 (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2017), 19.
- 131. 'Dundee Might do the Same', Dundee Evening Post, September 23, 1903, 6.
- 132. Ibid.
- 133. Ibid.
- 134. Ibid.
- 135. Walker, 'Basketball, Culture and Society in a Devolved Context', 101.
- 136. Thomas M. Devine and Jenny Wormald, *The Oxford Handbook of Modern Scottish History* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012), 168.
- 137. Dundee Evening Post, 'Dundee Might do the Same', 6.
- 138. Howell and Leeworthy, 'Playing on the Border', 1363.
- 139. 'Basketball Comes to Stay', Edinburgh Evening News, March 11, 1939, 5.
- 140. Richard Kimball, Sports in Zion: Mormon Recreation, 1890-1940 (Chicago: University of Illinois Press, 2003), 104.
- 141. Jessie L. Embry, 'Transplanted Utah: Mormon Communities in Alberta', Oral History Forum D'histoire Orale 1, no. 18 (1998): 76.
- 142. Ibid.
- 143. Ibid.
- 144. Francis Garden, James B. Mozley, and William Scott, The Christian Remembrancer: A Quarterly Review (London: J. & C. Mozley, 1857), 227; David Roberts, Devil's Gate: Brigham Young and the Great Mormon Handcart Tragedy (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2008), 152; Frederick S. Buchanan, 'The Ebb and Flow of Mormonism in Scotland, 1840-1900', Brigham Young University Studies 27, no. 2 (1987): 34; Ferenc M. Szasz, Scots in the North American West, 1790-1917 (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 2000), 154; Edinburgh Evening News, 'Basketball Comes to Stay', 5.
- 145. Fred E. Woods, 'Mormon Missionaries and Mid-Twentieth-century Basketball in Australia: Religion Through Sport as a Vehicle to Reach Secular Society', *Journal for the Academic Study of Religion* 29, no. 1 (2016): 77–93.

- 146. Buchanan, 'The Ebb and Flow of Mormonism in Scotland', 35; Clyde R, Forsberg, A Most Extraordinary, Everyday Family Story of Coming to the New World, 1660 – 2016 (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2018), 125.
- 147. Buchanan, 'The Ebb and Flow of Mormonism in Scotland', 34.
- 148. Edinburgh Evening News, 'Basketball Comes to Stay', 5.
- 149. Richard Kimball, 'Muscular Mormonism', *The International Journal of the History of Sport* 25, no. 5 (2008): 549, 567.
- 150. Kimball, Sports in Zion, 105.
- 151. Ibid.
- 152. Buchanan, 35; Kimball, Sports in Zion, 105.
- 153. Paul McFarlane, 'Transatlantic Dimensions: The Scots and North American Soccer, c1870s-1939' (PhD diss., Moray House School of Education and Sport, The University of Edinburgh, 2025).
- 154. McLeod, "Thews and Sinews", 28-46.
- 155. Edinburgh Evening News, 'Basketball comes to Stay', 5.
- 156. Johnston, 'History of Scottish Basketball'; Kaye, 'How it all Started?'.
- 157. Howell and Leeworthy, 'Playing on the Border', 1366.
- 158. Ibid.
- 159. Samuel M. Clevenger, 'Transtemporal Sport Histories; or, Rethinking the 'Invention' of American Basketball', *Sport in Society* 23, no. 5 (2019), 960; Maarten Van Bottenburg, 'Beyond Diffusion: Sport and Its Remaking in Cross-Cultural Contexts?', *Journal of Sport History* 37, no. 1 (2010): 41–53; Tony Collins, *Sport in Capitalist Society: A Short History* (Abingdon: Routledge, 2013).
- 160. Guttmann, Games and Empires, 100; Allen Guttmann, 'Sports Diffusion: A Response to Maguire and the Americanization Commentaries', Sociology of Sport Journal 8, no. 2 (1991): 185.
- 161. Howell and Leeworthy, 'Playing on the Border', 1367.
- 162. Ibid.
- 163. Ibid.

Disclosure Statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

Notes on Contributor

Dr. Ross Walker is a Lecturer in Sport Management at the University of Stirling, formerly a Lecturer in Sport Development at the University of the West of Scotland and is a Global Fellow at the Academy of Sport, The University of Edinburgh.